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1 P R O C E E D I N G S

1 10:07 A.M.

2 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: I have a brief opening

3 statement, but before going into it I might note that

4 Judge Murphy retired from the Licensing Board Panel as

5 of last week, so he no longer is assigned to this

6 matter. If the matter goes forward, presumably, the

7 Chief Administrative Judge will assign someone else to

8 it as the Special Assistant.

9 This proceeding was initiated several

10 years ago on the request of Petitioners, Save the

11 Valley, for a hearing on the plan that the Department

12 of Army had submitted to the NRC staff for the

13 decommissioning of its Jefferson Proving Ground site

14 in Indiana on which depleted uranium munitions are

15 currently stored. Subsequently, a revised plan was

16 submitted to the staff. For reasons that are of no

17 present moment, the proceeding is currently in a state

18 of suspension.

19 The telephone conference being conducted

20 this morning was scheduled by me to consider whether,

21 by reason of a recent development, the proceeding

22 should not be deemed moot and, as such, dismissed.

23 That development was the publication of an October 28,

24 2003 Federal Register notice in which the NRC staff
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1 provided an opportunity for hearing on the Army's new

2 application for a 5-year renewable, possession-only

3 license in connection with the amassed depleted

4 uranium munitions.

5 In light of that development, I issued an

6 order on October 30 in which I sought the views of the

7 parties with regard to its impact on the present

8 proceeding. In their responses to that order, both

9 the Army and the NRC staff take the position that the

10 proceeding should be dismissed as moot.

11 On the other hand, Save the Valley

12 believes that such a dismissal at this point would be

13 premature because, as it sees it, the Army has not

14 withdrawn the revised decommissioning plan and might

15 well renew it should the application for possession-

16 only license fail. Save the Valley would have the

17 proceeding continued in the state of suspension to

18 await action on the new application.

19 This morning I wish to obtain

20 clarification from the Army and the staff respecting

21 precisely what is the present status of the revised

22 decommissioning plan that is the subject of this

23 proceeding. Once that is obtained, we'll move on to

24 a consideration of the available options in light of

25 that status.
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1 I will now call upon counsel to identify

2 themselves formally for the record and I'll start out

3 with the Army. Mr. Wakeling?

4 MR. WAKELING: Yes, thank you, Judge

5 Rosenthal. This is Richard C. Wakeling, counsel for

6 the Army, for this current hearing. I'm a counsel at

7 Aberdeen Proving Ground, Maryland.

8 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Thank you. And counsel

9 for Save the Valley, Mr. Mullett?

10 MR. MULLETT: Your Honor, Michael A.

11 Mullett, Mullett and Associates, Mullett & Associates,

12 309 West Washington Street, Suite 233

13 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204.

14 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Thank you. And counsel

15 for the NRC staff, Mr. Lewis.

16 MR. LEWIS: Stephen with a P-H H. Lewis.

17 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Thank you, Mr. Lewis.

18 All right, I would like to start by asking Mr.

19 Wakeling to provide me with the Army's concept

20 regarding the present status of the revised

21 decommissioning plan that is the subject of the

22 current proceeding.

23 MR. WAKELING: Well, the current status as

24 I understand it, has indicated we submitted the

25 revised decommissioning plan and it was accepted for
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1 technical review by the NRC staff and then subsequent

2 to being accepted for technical review, the Army was

3 informed by the staff that the Army would need to

4 submit site specific data to support some of the

5 models that were being used for characterization of

6 the extent of the contamination there and to have the

7 decommissioning further considered for restricted

8 release criteria which was the basis that the Army was

9 attempting to decommission the site under the

10 restricted release criteria.

11 Once we were, the Army was informed of

12 that requirement and being aware because of the extent

13 of the contamination out there in the impact area,

14 that it was going to be potentially dangerous to

15 personnel to go out there to attempt to obtain the

16 sampling data, that we would have difficulty in

17 further pursuing decommissioning action.

18 The NRC staff shared with us that they had

19 agreed that that presented a problem to the Army and

20 that through discussions with the staff, the NRC staff

21 informed the Army of this alternative schedule to

22 decommission provision in the regulations and that

23 would the Army consider, be interested in the

24 possibility of pursuing a possession-only license

25 amendment request and with some continued radiation

NEAL R. GROSS
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1 monitoring program at the site and that if we thought

2 that was something that was viable and the Army would

3 be interested in considering that, then we would need

4 to submit a new license amendment request to pursue

5 that option.

6 So that is, in fact, what the Army did in

7 its September submission of the request for the new

8 license amendment for possession only license and

9 through correspondence with the NRC we are advised

10 that there are certain conditions that were going to

11 need to be met to satisfy the issuance of that

12 license, so we prepared both the letter of application

13 and the supporting environmental radiation monitoring

14 plan, submitted that to the NRC. They reviewed it and

15 had accepted it for technical review.

16 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Well now, what happens

17 if on the basis of that technical review or on the

18 basis of an adjudicatory hearing instituted by Save

19 the Valley of the application for this possession only

20 license is denied? What is the next step? Does the

21 revised decommissioning plan then obtain new life or

22 is some other option pursued, whatever. Save the

23 Valley's concern, as you know, is that this revised

24 decommissioning plan may not be dead, that while at

25 the moment it's been superseded perhaps by the

NEAL R. GROSS
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1 application for the possession-only license, that the

2 decommissioning might at some future point have new

3 life breathed into it.

4 Now is that a possibility?

5 MR. WAKELING: We certainly, obviously

6 without having the benefit of going through the

7 hearing and the procedure and the process and not

8 knowing the reason why the possession-only license

9 amendment request might be denied, if that were to

10 happen, then I'm assuming then that the Army would be

11 required to decommission the site and we'd back where

12 we're at now with the predicament of the problem of

13 not being able to satisfy the request to obtain site-

14 specific soil samples out there in the impact area,

15 but I would assume that as the Army's had to do in

16 every step of the way here with regard to this license

17 that we would have to submit a new license amendment

18 request to start to decommission the site and submit

19 the revised decommissioning plan again.

20 Now it's my understanding from the filing

21 that the NRC staff counsel put in, they had indicated

22 in their memorandum that the filing of the

23 decommissioning plan had some sort of -- had

24 regulatory significance and that it was currently

25 still on a docket and that was required to have a
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COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www.nealrgross.com



10

1 decommission plan still pending, I guess at least on

2 a docket, pending the issuance of a possession-only

3 license.

4 The Army's interest here is to satisfy the

5 regulatory criteria that the NRC staff has and it was

6 our position that submittal of the new license

7 amendment request, in fact, superseded the prior

8 license amendment to request to terminate the license

9 which was supported by the decommissioning plan and

10 that the subsequent license amendment request

11 superseded the prior one.

12 And we haven't proposed to formally

13 withdraw the decommissioning plan yet, but if that was

14 something that was required to further establish the

15 fact that we weren't, in fact, engaged in

16 decommissioning, we're not doing any further

17 collecting of data and it's our understanding that the

18 NRC is not taking any further action to take any

19 consideration of a decommissioning plan either, that

20 in effect, decommissioning is no longer happening and

21 in light of the new announcement of opportunity for a

22 hearing on our new license amendment request, we

23 thought that this might be an appropriate time to kind

24 of make a clean break here and focus on exactly the

25 license amendment action that is being pursued.
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1 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: I understand that. I

2 understand that, Mr. Wakeling, but as I understand it,

3 Save the Valley is not suggesting that there be any

4 adjudicatory action with respect to the revised

5 decommissioning point. Their point, as I understand

6 it, is that given that the plan has not been

7 withdrawn, the appropriate course would simply be to

8 continue to hold this proceeding in a state of

9 suspension so that in the event the decommissioning

10 plan once again came on the table, this proceeding

11 then would be available for the consideration of Save

12 the Valley's difficulties with it.

13 So the question here again is not whether

14 there should be any action taken in this proceeding,

15 but whether the proceeding should be dismissed as moot

16 or as Save the Valley suggests, held in abeyance.

17 MR. WAKELING: Well, we stated our

18 position that we think the current proceeding is moot

19 and we do not wish to be addressing and be responding

20 to issues raised about decommissioning action at the

21 site when that's not what the Army is pursuing any

22 further.

23 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: All right. Mr. Lewis,

24 what is the staff's take on this matter?

25 MR. LEWIS: The staff's take on this

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 matter is driven by a distinction between the

2 continued existence of the plan and the continued

3 existence of an adjudicatory proceeding on the plan.

4 We think the plan has regulatory

5 significance that needs to remain in effect in order

6 for our regulations to be met.

7 On the other hand, we think that in much

8 the way that Your Honor has made the distinction

9 earlier in this proceeding between the administrative

10 site of things and the adjudicatory side of things,

11 the proceeding, I do not -- do not believe needs to be

12 kept in, nor should be kept in effect.

13 And I think this can be done on the basis

14 that the Board would simply be saying that the

15 proceeding on the 2002 DP is dismissed on the basis of

16 the proposal of another plan. It's my view and this

17 is not something I can absolutely prove, but it would

18 be my view that if we went through a hearing on the

19 possession-only license amendment requested and it

20 were denied, that the Army would, as a matter of fact,

21 have to substantially reconsider the 2002

22 decommissioning plan.

23 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Why is that?

24 MR. LEWIS: I believe that -- let me set

25 a little more context for this. First of all, there

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 were already on the plate before the Army the staff's

2 statements of a number of technical issues that it had

3 with the 2002 decommissioning plan.

4 If the issues that Save the Valley would

5 be seeking to raise regarding a possession-only

6 license, I think would result in some substantive

7 findings by the presiding officer that would, in my

8 mind, inevitably affect the kinds of things the Army

9 would have to address in order to have a viable

10 decommissioning plan. That's just my experience

11 speaking, nothing else.

12 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Now, Mr. Lewis, if the

13 possession-only license is denied, is it not possible

14 that the Army would, with perhaps some modification,

15 resurrect the revised decommissioning plan that's

16 currently on the table or was on the table, at least

17 until the possession-only license application

18 surfaced.

19 MR. LEWIS: That is a possibility.

20 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Well, in that

21 circumstance, why should this proceeding be deemed

22 moot? Now nobody is suggesting again that the

23 proceeding move forward at this point. As Mr.

24 Wakeling stressed, decommissioning is not currently

25 being considered. At the same time, if there's some

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 possibilities that the plan might be resurrected, why

2 isn't the appropriate course to continue the existing

3 proceeding in the state of suspended animation that

4 it's been in now for a matter of years? What's lost?

5 MR. LEWIS: I do not think that I am

6 agreeing with Your Honor that there would not be a

7 significant prejudice to anyone if that were so

8 decided by the presiding officer and it were made

9 clear that no further action is being taken by either

10 the staff or the Army pursuant to that plan.

11 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: You say there would be

12 prejudice?

13 MR. LEWIS: I said there would not.

14 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Not be prejudiced if

15 this were held in abeyance.

16 MR. LEWIS: Correct, would not.

17 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Okay. All right, before

18 getting to Save the Valley, we'll hear from you, Mr.

19 Mullett, but I'd like to ask Mr. Wakeling whether he

20 agrees that there would be no prejudice to any of the

21 parties were this proceeding simply continued in

22 abeyance to abide the event of further developments

23 with regard to possession-only license application.

24 MR. WAKELING: Well, if the possession-

25 only license application request were denied, and we

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 had to resurrect or I guess re-initiate a request for

2 license amendment to terminate and decommission the

3 site, then I'm assuming, based upon the past practice,

4 that would be what we would be required to do and we

5 already have some technical comments that we received

6 back and I guess we could assume that we might have to

7 be confronted with those same technical issues again

8 with our new submission.

9 We assume there will also be another

10 Federal Recister notice opportunity for people to

11 request a hearing on that proceeding. And things

12 transpire and change between now and whenever that

13 future contingency may arise, if at all.

14 For instance, I've had passed to me an

15 article recently that indicated apparently Save the

16 Valley in a State Court proceeding had recently been

17 denied representational standing under Indiana State

18 law, unless they could demonstrate some injury in fact

19 to members of Save the Valley to qualify them to be

20 able to continue in that proceeding.

21 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: What's the relevance of

22 that to the question that I asked you which is whether

23 the Army would suffer prejudice if I determined that

24 the appropriate course was to hold this proceeding in

25 abeyance to abide the event of further development

NEAL R. GROSS
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1 with respect to the possession-only license

2 application?

3 MR. WAKELING: I guess the Army perceives

4 the potentiality of two hearings actually being --

5 potentially going on at the same time with the same

6 issues being raised.

7 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: What are these two

8 hearings that we're talking about?

9 MR. WAKELING: Well, the one that

10 currently has been requested that may be granted and

11 then the one that would be in abeyance.

12 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: How would those go on

13 contemporaneously? I would think that the only

14 circumstance in which the proceeding on the

15 decommissioning plan would be given new life, in other

16 words, would lead to an adjudicatory hearing would be

17 if the possession-only license application failed or

18 at least that proceeding was for some reason

19 terminated. I can't see a circumstance in which the

20 two proceedings would be -- would go forward

21 contemporaneously.

22 Let me move on a moment to Mr. Mullett and

23 I've got a question for you.

24 MR. MULLETT: Yes, Your Honor.

25 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Why would not the

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
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1 appropriate course in this case be a dismissal of the

2 proceeding without prejudice to its being resurrected

3 should the possession-only license application fail or

4 for some other reason the current plan,

5 decommissioning plan be resurrected?

6 MR. MULLETT: Your Honor, I think that

7 from our perspective, there are both legal and

8 prudential reasons. I think legally speaking our view

9 would be that so long as the Army's decommissioning

10 plan is still pending and has not been formally

11 withdrawn or denied and therefore is itself not moot

12 and the hearing that had been granted to Save the

13 Valley would not be moot.

14 As you indicated, we are not asserting

15 that the hearing on the LTP and DP should be held.

16 We're simply saying that Save the Valley's right to it

17 should be held in abeyance until such time as the LTP

18 and DP are withdrawn or denied or superseded by final

19 approval of the license extension. That's the legal

20 answer.

21 The prudential reason, there are several.

22 The first, we're quite concerned that one aspect of

23 the game here is to simply shuffle the deck each time

24 that Save the Valley obtains a hearing. Certainly the

25 Army's comments with respect to a recent decision in

NEAL R. GROSS
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1 State Court where essentially the issue whether

2 Indiana will or will not follow the U.S. Supreme Court

3 position on associational standing, it doesn't have

4 anything to do with whether or not Save the Valley

5 members are adversely affected, reinforces that

6 concern on our part. And we've tried to play by the

7 rules here. We've done the best within the

8 limitations of the resources that an organization like

9 Save the Valley has and we don't think that we should

10 have to incur additional legal expense, additional

11 procedural difficulty in a situation where it's not

12 necessary and warranted.

13 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: What would be the

14 substantial burden that would be associated with the

15 filing of a motion to resurrect the proceeding which

16 had been dismissed without prejudice, given the fact

17 that the Army has now put on the table once again for

18 whatever reason the decommissioning plan?

19 MR. MULLETT: Well, that goes to the

20 second consideration here, Your Honor, and I'm sure

21 you noted, as we noted in our most recent request for

22 a hearing that for whatever reason, certainly we agree

23 with it, the NRC noted the license amendment in this

24 docket. It is expressly done in the Federal Register

25 publication. Certainly the staff and we've got some

NEAL R. GROSS
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1 issues to pursue here. Just recently, completed and

2 provided the hearing file. Presumably, we'd have to

3 create some sort of docket. We've have to create a

4 new hearing file. We then have to go through the

5 process of figuring out what it is we want to request

6 administrative notice to be taken of out of the old

7 hearing file and the new hearing file.

8 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Well, wouldn't you have

9 to do all of that anyway if the proceeding is held in

10 abeyance?

11 I don't understand the difference between

12 holding the proceeding in abeyance and if the plan is

13 resurrected, then going forward. On the other hand,

14 if the plan -- excuse me, if the proceeding is

15 dismissed at this point without prejudice, then having

16 new life breathed into it by a motion to floor the

17 proceeding to the docket for active consideration,

18 based upon the fact that the plan has resurfaced.

19 I mean it seems to me that whatever kind

20 of obligations Save the Valley might have in terms of

21 then addressing the resurrected plan, would exist

22 whether the plan, whether the proceeding is held in

23 abeyance at this point or dismissed without prejudice.

24 I just don't see the difference.

25 And it seems to me also that given the --
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1 what seems to me to be the very small probability that

2 this plan is going to be put back on the table at some

3 point, that there's not that big reason to have it

4 continue on the Licensing Board Panel's docket.

5 MR. MULLETT: Well, Your Honor, you are

6 certainly a much more experienced and knowledgeable

7 expert with regard to the NRC's procedures than I am.

8 I certainly think that it's conceivable that there

9 could be a way given again, just as Mr. Lewis was

10 suggesting, that holding the proceeding in abeyance as

11 long as it was understand that the Army and NRC staff

12 were not expected to continue to process technical

13 review of it while it was doing so.

14 Presumably, in terms of making it clear

15 that the current proceeding was not being -- or was

16 being dismissed without prejudice and that Save the

17 Valley would have the ability to reinstitute it

18 without making a new showing with respect to its

19 standing much as has transpired here previously when

20 the Army changed its plan. The extent to which we get

21 clarified, you know, on what the new docket is. I

22 mean I've been -- this is the first NRC proceeding

23 I've been in. I've been in innumerable administrative

24 proceedings and in terms of having multiple hearings

25 on different issues in the same docket or having a
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1 subdocket to distinguish a particular ancillary path,

2 as I understand it, we clearly have a situation where

3 the status of the 2002 LTP and DP is contingent on the

4 result of this new proposal and in terms of having a

5 procedural framework that makes that contingency clear

6 and that preserves Save the Valley's existing rights

7 in the face of that contingency, I suspect there are

8 different ways of doing that. Certainly, in terms of

9 continuing this proceeding, with respect to the 2002

10 LTP and DP, in abeyance, with nothing happening on it,

11 until such time as the POLA request is formally and

12 finally decided, that's one way to do it.

13 I would not want to challenge the Judge's

14 conclusion that there would not be another way to do

15 it. It would just seem that it would take a little

16 more painstaking consideration.

17 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Mr. Wakeling, supposing

18 that I were to issue an order which dismissed the

19 proceeding on the basis of the current state of

20 affairs, but specifically provided that should the

21 revised decommissioning plan that is the subject of

22 the current proceeding, or something resembling it,

23 were to be resurrected, Save the Valley could on

24 motion of pain of resurrection, if I may put it that

25 way, of this proceeding.
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1 Would the Army have a problem with that?

2 MR. WAKELING: I do not perceive at this

3 time any reason or basis that we would have a problem

4 with that.

5 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: What does the staff

6 think of it?

7 MR. LEWIS: Your Honor, I don't think we

8 would have any problem with it. I think that the

9 resurrection -- the concept -- I think that Your Honor

10 is perhaps thinking -- you can confirm this for me,

11 but I understand you to be thinking that at a minimum

12 Save the Valley would not have to reprove its

13 standing.

14 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Or its areas of concern.

15 MR. LEWIS: Well, my point is that -- yes.

16 If the existing 2002 decommissioning plan were revived

17 and became the matter before the NRC again, then yes,

18 their areas of concern should also be considered.

19 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Well, I recognize that

20 if something surfaced that bore no resemblance

21 whatsoever to the revised decommissioning plan that is

22 now before me, that Save the Valley would have to come

23 up with some new areas of concern. But my objective

24 is twofold. First, get this case off of our docket at

25 this point. It may be still on the docket of the
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1 technical staff of the Commission, but I'm anxious to

2 get it off of our docket without, at the same time,

3 imposing an additional burden on Save the Valley in

4 the event that -- which I think is fairly unlikely,

5 the revised decommissioning plan now before me were to

6 be revived.

7 So I'm trying to accommodate those two

8 objectives.

9 MR. LEWIS: As you have clarified, the

10 staff would have no objection to that.

11 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: All right, is there

12 anything that either Army counsel or Save the Valley

13 counsel might want to add on this matter?

14 MR. MULLETT: Your Honor, this is Mr.

15 Mullett for Save the Valley. We have the two

16 questions that I mentioned in my earlier comments.

17 First, with respect to the significance of the docket

18 number, the extent to which the filing that we have

19 made with respect to the Army's POLA request, pursuant

20 to the October 28, 2003 Federal Register notice, what

21 made in this docket, we would certainly not that

22 docket dismissed and then somehow or another our

23 request for hearing being filed in that docket being

24 dismissed with it. And again, I apologize for our

25 lack of --
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1 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: I'm just talking about

2 the dismissal of the current adjidicatory proceeding.

3 Once again, not prejudiced to its being restored in

4 the event that the decommissioning plan or some plan

5 bearing a very close relationship to it were to be

6 revived.

7 What the staff has got on its docket is

8 not my concern. My concern is with what is on the

9 adjudicatory docket.

10 MR. MULLETT: Okay, then the second

11 question again and again I apologize. We obviously

12 have things at least in terms of the hearing file that

13 we recently got from Mr. Lewis and we've had

14 difficulties finding all those on the ADAMS system

15 that we'll need to talk with him about, but certainly

16 there are documents in the existing hearing file that

17 are directly related and responsive and follow on the

18 Army's February 4th request. There are other

19 documents earlier that are essentially relied upon or

20 assumed as far as this request is concerned. So

21 again, how we get clarity with regard to what

22 documents would carry over from the hearing file in

23 the 2002 DP, LTP request to the 2003 POLA request,

24 we'd like to get some clarity on that also.

25 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: All right.
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1 MR. LEWIS: Your Honor, this is Steve

2 Lewis. I think I can clear up -- I'm going to try to

3 clear up one of the assumptions that Mr. Mullett is

4 operating under. I don't have the project manager,

5 Dr. McLaughlin with me, but I know the Army has Mr.

6 Cloud and Ms. Kuykendall with them. I believe that

7 the docket number 40-8838 is simply the docket number

8 that follows this -- all licensing actions with

9 respect to this license. I believe it is a continuing

10 docket number.

11 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: It says the number

12 applies to any and all amendments that might be sought

13 to the basic license.

14 MR. LEWIS: That is my understanding and

15 without the benefit of my technical -- I would just --

16 if Your Honor is willing to entertain this, I was just

17 going to ask the Army's technical support, technical

18 people there that's their same understanding.

19 MS. KUYKENDALL: This is Joyce Kuykendall.

20 You are absolutely correct. That docket number is

21 related specifically to the license number, SUV 1435

22 for Jefferson.

23 MR. MULLETT: But it also, the docket

24 number applies to any license amendment. If you call

25 that docket number up on the ADAMS database, you will
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1 get multiple entries on a whole plethora of licensees.

2 MR. LEWIS: If you call up 40-8838, you

3 will get a lot of different licensees?

4 MS. KUYKENDALL: No, that particular

5 docket number is associated specifically with the NRC

6 source material license 1435 for Jefferson Proving

7 Ground. Any action that takes place relevant to that

8 license, that docket number is associated with it.

9 JUDGE-ROSENTHAL: Does that help you, Mr.

10 Mullett?

11 MR. MULLETT: What I'm hearing and I

12 certainly do agree with what's been said so far. What

13 I'm hearing is that the reference to that in the

14 notice of October 28, that in terms of whatever action

15 is taken, if a new hearing were to be granted, then

16 the ASLBP number which is currently 0077604MLA, that

17 that would be a new number?

18 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: No, it would add MLA2 or

19 something.

20 MR. MULLETT: Yes.

21 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: For example, in one of

22 the other proceedings that I'm currently assigned to,

23 I'm now up to MLA8.

24 MR. MULLETT: Yes.

25 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: And this is because
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1 there have been a whole series of license amendment

2 applications and the basic number has always stayed

3 the same, both the docket number and the ASLBP number,

4 but then there will be an additional number added to

5 the MLA designation.

6 MR. MULLETT: As we indicated earlier,

7 with that understanding, as long as we had clarify

8 that the dismissal was not without prejudice and that

9 the proceeding could be reinstated were the POLA

10 ultimately not granted and if we get some clarify with

11 -regard to what's going to carry over as far as the

12 hearing file from MLA to MLA1, I don't think that

13 would be problematic as far as Save the Valley.

14 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Very good. All right,

15 before terminating the call, I would wish to note that

16 as of this time the Secretary of the Commission has

17 not forwarded to the Chief Administrative Judge of the

18 Licensing Board Panel the Save the Valley requests for

19 hearing with regard to the possession-only license and

20 the motion that accompanied it.

21 Presumably, those documents will be

22 referred to the Chief Administrative Judge by the

23 Secretary within a matter of days. At that point, the

24 Chief Administrative Judge will assign the matter to

25 a presiding officer and a special assistant. While
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1 nothing is certain in this world, the probability is

2 that I will be favored, if that's an appropriate term,

3 the assignment of the hearing request on the POLA.

4 But as of this moment, I do not have that assignment.

5 So we'll see what happens.

6 MR. LEWIS: Judge Rosenthal?

7 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Yes.

8 MR. LEWIS: Steve Lewis here. I wanted

9 to, recognizing that we are not discussing matters

10 here related to the POL proceeding because it has not

11 yet been placed in your hands, if I may, I wanted to

12 take the occasion with everyone on the line to simply

13 state for the record that the staff completely agrees

14 with your analysis about the fact that the request for

15 a hearing on the matter noticed most recently has not

16 yet been transferred to you and I wanted to make the

17 parties aware that under these circumstances, the

18 staff is proceeding in accordance with the provisions

19 of subpart L, that is to say that in terms of our

20 responding to the hearing request of Save the Valley

21 and what I consider to be the related motion for a

22 deferral of the hearing thereon, until 10 days after

23 a presiding officer is --

24 JUDGE ROSENTHAL: Well, that's your right,

25 Mr. Lewis.
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MR. LEWIS: Correct.

JUDGE ROSENTHAL: The regulations make

that perfectly clear.

MR. LEWIS: That's fine. I just didn't

want, I didn't want anyone to be wondering where some

response that they thought we had to file was.

JUDGE ROSENTHAL: No, the time for its filing is

not yet started to run.

MR. LEWIS: Thank you.

JUDGE ROSENTHAL: All right, thank you

very much and this terminates the conference call.

(Whereupon, at 10:55 a.m., the conference

call was concluded.)
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